
RECENT STATE FINANCIAL DEVELOPMENTS 
 

Fiscal Year 2020-21 
 

Budget and Revenues – The Fiscal Year 2020-21 budget totaled $92.3 billion, an increase of $1.3 billion, or 
1.4%, more than the Fiscal Year 2019-20 budget of $91.0 billion. The General Fund budget totaled approximately 
$34.8 billion and was funded primarily from general revenue collections. Following adoption, the State’s budget for 
Fiscal Year 2020-21 was impacted by the ongoing cost of responding to COVID-19. A total of approximately $1.4 
billion of additional non-recurring expenditures related to the State’s emergency response to COVID-19 was added to 
the Fiscal Year 2020-21 spending plan through budget amendments, with the State anticipating federal reimbursement 
for a portion of these costs. Additionally, there were budget amendments totaling approximately $2.0 billion made in 
Fiscal Year 2020-21 related to federal funding received by the State. The increase in spending related to COVID-19 
was absorbed by federal funding received by the State and the excess revenue collections above estimates discussed 
below. 

 
While the State initially saw a decline in revenues following the onset of COVID-19, general revenues 

significantly rebounded during Fiscal Year 2020-21 following the State’s phased reopening beginning in May 2020. 
Actual Fiscal Year 2020-21 net general revenue collections of $36.3 billion were approximately $4.9 billion, or 15.7%, 
above the general revenue collections for the prior fiscal year and approximately $1.8 billion, or 5.3%, higher than the 
January 2020 estimates, which pre-dated COVID-19 and were used to formulate the adopted Fiscal Year 2020-21 
budget. The increase in actual general revenue collections was primarily driven by higher than projected sales and 
corporate income tax collections. 
 

Reserves – The State ended Fiscal Year 2020-21 with a General Fund balance of $8.3 billion (excluding 
approximately $5.5 billion of American Rescue Plan Act (“ARPA”) funds received by the State in Fiscal Year 2020-
21 which were appropriated for use in Fiscal Year 2021-22, as discussed below). Additional State reserves as of June 
30, 2021, included $1.7 billion in the Budget Stabilization Fund (“BSF”), $1.1 billion in the Lawton Chiles 
Endowment Fund, and $2.8 billion in various excess trust fund balances. The inclusion of the BSF and trust fund 
balances increased the total reserves to approximately $13.8 billion (38.1% of Fiscal Year 2020-21 net general revenue 
collections).  
 
Fiscal Year 2021-22 
 

Budget and Revenues – The Fiscal Year 2021-22 budget totaled $101.5 billion, which was $9.2 billion (9.1%) 
more than the Fiscal Year 2020-21 budget of $92.3 billion. More than 75% of the $9.2 billion increase in the State 
budget was the result of additional federal funding for COVID-19 relief. The additional federal funding related 
primarily to spending for education and healthcare and excluded the direct State aid under ARPA discussed below. 
The General Fund budget totaled approximately $36.3 billion and was funded primarily from general revenue 
collections. 
 

The Fiscal Year 2021-22 budget total above does not include non-recurring appropriations of $5.3 billion of 
the total $8.8 billion allocated to the State under the ARPA. The spending authority for the funds received under 
ARPA was related primarily to restoring transportation funding and enhancing environmental resiliency and water 
quality infrastructure.  
 

Actual net general revenue collections of $44.0 billion for Fiscal Year 2021-22 were approximately $9.2 
billion, or 26.3%, above the April 2021 estimates used to develop the Fiscal Year 2021-22 budget and $7.8 billion, or 
21.4%, higher than the collections in the prior fiscal year. The increase in annual revenue was driven primarily by 
higher sales tax, documentary stamp tax, and corporate income tax collections. 

 
Reserves –The State’s Fiscal Year 2021-22 year-end General Fund balance was approximately $18.2 billion, 

(excluding an estimated $4.6 billion of unexpended ARPA funds on-hand at the end of Fiscal Year 2021-22). The 
Lawton Chiles Endowment Fund was eliminated during the 2021 legislative session with the balance transferred to 
the BSF at the beginning of Fiscal Year 2021-22, which increased the BSF to approximately $2.7 billion. The 
Emergency Preparedness and Response Fund (“EPRF”) was created in Fiscal Year 2021-22 to provide a dedicated 
source of funding for the Governor to respond to declared states of emergencies. The EPRF received an initial deposit 



of $500 million from general revenues and ended Fiscal Year 2021-22 with a balance of $499 million. When including 
the BSF and EPRF, total General Fund reserves at fiscal year-end were approximately $21.4 billion. Additionally, the 
State had estimated excess balances of $4.0 billion in various trust funds, and the inclusion of the trust funds brings 
the total State reserves at the end of Fiscal Year 2021-22 to approximately $25.4 billion (57.7% of Fiscal Year 2021-
22 general revenue collections).  

 
May 2022 Special Session 
 

Legislation to address issues in Florida’s property insurance market was enacted in May 2022 that included 
litigation reforms and created the Reinsurance to Assist Policyholders (“RAP”) program. The RAP program, funded 
with nonrecurring general revenues, provides up to $2 billion in reinsurance coverage below the reinsurance coverage 
provided by the Florida Hurricane Catastrophe Fund (“FHCF”) to property and casualty insurers across the 2022 and 
2023 hurricane seasons. The estimated Fiscal Year 2022-23 year-end reserve balances provided below are net of $801 
million of RAP coverage utilized to-date for the 2022 hurricane season, but do not take into account the remaining 
$1.2 billion of additional general revenues available for the RAP program which, if utilized, will reduce the projected 
reserve balances for Fiscal Year 2022-23. 
 
Fiscal Year 2022-23 
 

Budget – The Fiscal Year 2022-23 Budget totals $109.9 billion, which is $8.4 billion (8.3%) more than the 
Fiscal Year 2021-22 Budget of $101.5 billion. The General Fund budget totals approximately $41.8 billion, 
representing a 15% increase from the Fiscal Year 2021-22 budget of $36.3 billion, and will be funded primarily from 
general revenue collections. The total Fiscal Year 2022-23 Budget amount of $109.9 billion excludes the non-recurring 
appropriations of the remaining $3.5 billion the State received under ARPA.  

 
Revenues – The August 2022 Revenue Estimating Conference forecast for net general revenue collections in 

Fiscal Year 2022-23 totals $42.0 billion, which would represent a decrease of approximately $2.0 billion, or 4.6%, 
from collections in the prior fiscal year. The new forecast assumes that continued inflationary pressures will impact 
household spending and higher interest rates will soften the housing market, with these factors driving projected year-
over-year decreases in sales tax and documentary stamp tax collections. 

 
Actual net general revenue collections of $21.8 billion for the six-month period ended December 31, 2022, 

were approximately $1.6 billion, or 8.1%, higher than the August 2022 estimates and approximately $1.9 billion, or 
9.7%, higher than the same period of the prior fiscal year. The increase in general revenues relative to the August 2022 
estimates has been primarily driven by higher than forecast sales tax and corporate income tax collections. The fiscal 
year-to-date overages in general revenue collections have not been incorporated in the reserve estimates provided 
below. 

 
Reserves – Based on the January 13, 2023, General Fund Outlook Statement, the Fiscal Year 2022-23 year-

end General Fund balance is projected to be approximately $14.3 billion. This projected balance includes the 
remaining $1.2 billion of contingent appropriations for the RAP Program as wells as $1 billion in contingent 
appropriations for the Florida Optional Reinsurance Assistance (“FORA”) program discussed in more detail below, 
and the projected reserve balance will decrease if the appropriations for these programs are utilized. The year-end 
General Fund balance estimate is approximately $1.4 billion less than the August 16, 2022, estimate primarily as a 
result of the utilization of approximately $801 million of RAP program coverage, an additional $360 million 
appropriation to the EPRF to help fund hurricane relief efforts, and by additional spending related to a new toll relief 
program and other supplemental disaster relief appropriations that were enacted as part of a special session of the State 
Legislature in December 2022 (discussed in more detail below). These additional expenditures were partially offset 
by additional budgetary reversions in Fiscal Year 2021-22. 

 
The Fiscal Year 2022-23 Budget includes a $410 million transfer to the BSF, which increases the estimated 

fiscal year-end balance to $3.1 billion.  Including the BSF, total General Fund reserves at fiscal year-end are currently 
projected at approximately $17.5 billion. Additionally, when $3.8 billion in various estimated excess trust fund 
balances are included, the total estimated State reserves at the end of Fiscal Year 2022-23 are approximately $21.2 
billion (50.6% of projected Fiscal Year 2022-23 general revenue collections). While the EPRF received an additional 



appropriation in Fiscal Year 2022-23, the balance is being used to fund ongoing hurricane recovery efforts and has 
been excluded from the fiscal year-end reserve estimates for Fiscal Year 2022-23. 

 
 

Impact of Recent Hurricanes 
 
The State has been impacted by two recent hurricanes, with Hurricane Ian and Hurricane Nicole making 

landfall in September 2022 and November 2022, respectively. States of emergency were declared in advance of both 
storms, which provided the Governor with broad spending authority to meet the State’s financial needs resulting from 
the storms. 

 
As of January 23, 2023, State agencies estimated that they will spend a total of approximately $2.0 billion in 

response to the hurricanes. The State continues to monitor and receive updates on storm-related expenditures from all 
State agencies. The State anticipates that it will receive reimbursements from the Federal Emergency Management 
Agency (“FEMA”) for 75%, 90%, or 100% of the costs resulting from Hurricanes Ian and Nicole, with the 
reimbursement levels dependent on the category of expenses and amount of overall State expenses. In addition, the 
State may be responsible for paying a portion of the storm-related expenses of counties and the costs of certain 
categories of individual assistance provided by FEMA to Florida citizens. Estimates for these costs are not yet 
available. The majority of the costs related to Hurricanes Ian and Nicole will be funded by amounts in the EPRF and 
the General Fund balance in advance of future FEMA reimbursements, and these expenses and FEMA reimbursements 
are not factored into the reserve estimates for Fiscal Year 2022-23 provided above. 

 
Additionally, approximately $801 million of RAP program coverage that was selected for the 2022 hurricane 

season has been utilized as of January 13, 2023. The remaining $1.2 billion of RAP program coverage, if utilized, will 
be funded by moneys in the General Fund balance and the effect of this potential spending is not incorporated in the 
Fiscal Year 2022-23 reserve projections provided above. 

 
December 2022 Special Session 
 

The State Legislature concluded a special session on December 16, 2022, to address Florida’s property 
insurance market and help ensure homeowners in the State have access to quality, affordable private market property 
insurance. The legislation passed during the special session included additional litigation reform, improved regulatory 
oversight and claims handling, and modifications to Citizens Property Insurance Corporation. Additionally, the 
legislation created the FORA program to help private market insurers obtain reinsurance below the reinsurance 
coverage provided by the FHCF for the upcoming 2023 hurricane season. A majority of the remaining $1.2 billion of 
contingent appropriations for RAP program coverage also remains in place for the upcoming 2023 hurricane season, 
with the reinsurance coverage provided by the FORA program designed to complement the remaining RAP coverage. 
FORA will be funded by up to $1 billion of nonrecurring general revenues which, if utilized, would reduce the State’s 
estimated General Fund balance.  

 
During the special session, additional bills were adopted that provide toll relief for frequent commuters 

(funded with $500 million from the General Fund balance) and disaster relief to areas impacted by Hurricanes Ian and 
Nicole (funded with approximately $752 million from the General Fund balance). The effect of the additional 
appropriations from the bills adopted as part of the December 2022 special session are incorporated in the Fiscal Year 
2022-23 reserve estimates provided above. 
 
Fiscal Year 2023-24 

 
Florida Governor Ron DeSantis released his recommended budget for Fiscal Year 2023-24 on February 1, 

2023. The Governor’s recommended budget totals $114.8 billion, which would represent an increase of approximately 
$4.9 billion (4.5%) from the Fiscal Year 2022-23 adopted budget of $109.9 billion. The Governor’s recommended 
budget will be considered as the Florida Legislature formulates the state budget during the 2023 Legislative Session 
which begins March 7, 2023. More information regarding the Governor’s recommended budget can be found at 
www.frameworkforfreedombudget.com. The information provided in the Governor’s budget recommendation is a 
proposal and the State Legislature is responsible for approving the State’s budget. There may be material differences 



between the Governor’s budget recommendation and the spending plan for Fiscal Year 2023-24 adopted by the 
legislature. 

 
The estimates provided above are based on information available at the time of the estimates. Such 

estimates are subject to revision as additional information becomes available. Also, estimates are subject to 
risks and uncertainties which may cause results to differ materially from those estimates set forth above. No 
assurance is given that actual results will not differ materially from the estimates provided above.  
 
 
Dated February 2, 2023. 
  


	RECENT STATE FINANCIAL DEVELOPMENTS
	Fiscal Year 2020-21
	Fiscal Year 2021-22
	May 2022 Special Session
	Fiscal Year 2022-23
	Impact of Recent Hurricanes
	December 2022 Special Session
	Fiscal Year 2023-24


